

AGENDA

SUSTAINABLE TOURISM MANAGEMENT PLAN STEERING COMMITTEE February 2, 2021 3:00 PM Via Webex

To attend the meeting, and provide live comment via WebEx on your computer, tablet or smartphone, residents and other attendees should go to the following web address. REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED

Meeting Link:

https://cityofwhitefish.webex.com/cityofwhitefish/j.php?MTID=m6cc04355376f4f3b4021b70773cf9728

Meeting Number: 146 355 9842

Password: 2F3b202!

• Join by video system

Dial: 1463559842@cityofwhitefish.webex.com

Or

• Dial: 173.243.2.68 and enter your meeting number

• For the Audio Conference Call option: call the number below and enter the access code.

• United States Toll: +1-408-418-9388

• Access code: 146 355 9842

DISCUSSION ITEMS

- A. Call to order and roll call
- **B.** Approval of Minutes
 - November 17, 2020
 - December 4, 2020
- **C.** Committee Reports
 - Transportation Craig/Rhonda
 - Funding Dylan/Alan
 - Short-term Rentals Lauren/Rhonda/Mariah
 - Recycling Craig/Michelle
- **D**. New Business
- E. Next Meeting
- F. Adjournment

SUSTAINABLE TOURISM MANAGEMENT PLAN STEERING MINUTES TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 17TH VIA WEBEX

1) CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS

Lauren Oscilowski, Chair, called the meeting to order. Members present were Michelle Howke, Rhonda Fitzgerald, Dylan Boyle, Alan Myers-Davis, Andy Feury, Craig Workman, Mariah Joos, Nick Polumbus, Brian Schott joined at 1:30.

Guest speaker Mike Bento.

2) MINUTES-July 20, 2020

Alan made a motion, seconded by Mariah to approve the minutes. The motion carried.

3) WHTIEFISH BRAND GUIDELINES & MESSAGING: Mike Bento

Lauren reported, she and Dylan presented to the City Council the Plan in October. At that meeting it was decided to continue the committee up to October the beginning of October 2021, as needed to work more on the action items of the plan and reprioritize the items due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Dylan and the CVB have been working on a good part of it due to the Montana Aware Safety Campaign. Some grant funds have been received to message how to safely travel. Now they are adding a second messaging coming from the state that integrates well locally and want to keep doing in the future, which is the Recreate Responsibly piece we are calling Explore Responsibly. One of the action items identified in the plan is to relook at the Whitefish brand guidelines. The CVB has worked with Mike Bento about four or five years ago.

Andy touched on a few things from the Council Work Session, there was apprehension on some of the Councilors parts were actionable items were not what they would have like to have seen them. There were some calls for they would like to some metrics that would define when enough is enough. Those were addressed well by Dylan and Lauren during the Public Hearing for adoption. Education is a huge piece. Marketing to the right people and get the messaging out. The Council came to the fact that a lot of the action items are the education pieces.

Mike Bento asked:

Q. What does it mean to be sustainable?

A. Not degrading the quality of life of the residents. Not having a big environmental impact. We have layered community, economic stature. What makes us unique as a destination or tourist town

we never thought of ourselves as that. We are an open and welcoming place. We are excited for what we get to do and willing to share it. Sustainability is not wanting to flip off every car from Texas and California and wishing them to go home. There is a large segment of the community that is starting to feel that way. At that point tourism is not sustainable.

- Q. What do you want to sustain?
- A. Maintain the integrity of community, people who live here are invested in the community and have the same set of values. People of the community are generally nice all the time. The character of the community is dependent on the ability for small businesses, locally owned, to survive year around.
- Q. Ten years from now, what will Whitefish need to have accomplished to be a healthy more sustainable community?
- A. Improve traffic flow through town. Stretch out jobs to full year rather than seasonal. Visitors uphold what our community wants to see. Glacier National Park better manage visitors and their experience.
- Q. What is the visitors roll in sustaining Whitefish?
- A. Courtesy while driving, inherit small town driving habits. During COVID the visitors had a sense of entitlement. During non-pandemic times, visitors chose Whitefish for the same reason residents live here. Act like a local, relaxation, slow down. Overall respect for our community.
- Q. What are the NO's Whitefish has embraced and adopted?
- A. No development of state trust lands in our community, Haskill Basin Conservation. No franchise businesses in the general business core, no unshielded light ordinance, restrictive sign code, no motorized watercraft on the Whitefish River, no to permit development on the lakeshore within the lakeshore protection zone.
- Q. How does a visitor or prospective visitor learn about any of that?
- A. We were able to accomplish many of those with public private partnerships, it was things we wanted as a community. It is the soul of the community.
- Q. What are the NO's for visitors?
- A. The trash, the environmental degradation in outdoor recreation. Do not make assumptions. Do not come here to be cool, come here because you are cool. We do not want to be a hash tag.
- Q. What won't visitors be able to do as part of keeping Whitefish sustainable?
- A. Not to be able to rent a short-term rental in a neighborhood, probably not be able to drive up Logan Pass in personal vehicles whenever they want, limits on the rivers. The goal should be to go a little further.

4) STMP PRIORITY ACTION ITEMS: Dylan Boyle

Some of the priority action items in the Plan are ongoing, such as the education and outreach. Currently there is a COVID-19 Task Force, a partnership with local business owners, the school district, North Valley Hospital, Whitefish Mountain Resort, the CVB and the City to talk the community about safety messaging.

The CVB received a grant from the Montana Office of Tourism for safety messaging. They also allowed a second messaging specific to recreating responsibly. CVB filmed a recreate responsibly video/photo shoot. They also did responsible visitation in terms of shop around town. Explore

Responsibly boiler plate: Plan Ahead, Keep Space, Be Respectful, Protect the Outdoors, Explore Locally.

The values statement 'Be A Friend Of The Fish' was created:

- Ignite inclusive conversations and show mutual respect for locals and visitors.
- Protect public lands, respect private lands, and always give wildlife the right of way.
- Recreate responsibly, be prepared for anything, and have a backup plan.
- Fuel up at local businesses. Our merchants, restaurants, and hotels rely on your support!
- Walk, ride, or hop on the S.N.O.W bus before you drive.
- Wait for fall, winter, or spring to visit. Experience natural beauty with less crowds.
- Share your photos responsibly. Preserve the landscape rather than piling up likes.
- Help us all stay healthy by observing local health guidelines.
- Recycle and be responsible with your waste (TP too). Leave No Trace!

Members of the committee would like to include messaging to slow down, driving, patients in lift lines, take a breather, etc.

Dylan will send a survey to the committee to rank the priority action items in the Plan, to discuss how we take those on.

5) ADJOURNMENT

MINUTES

SUSTAINABLE TOURISM MANAGEMENT PLAN STEERING COMMITTEE

December 4, 2020 10:00 AM Via Webex

DISCUSSION ITEMS

A. Call to order and roll call

Lauren Oscilowski called the meeting to order. Members present were Mariah Joos, Alan Myers-Davis, Craig Workman, Meaghan Powell, Michelle Howke, Dylan Boyle, and Rhonda Fitzgerald. Brian Schott, Nick Polumbus and Andy Feury were absent.

- **B.** Approval of Minutes November 17, 2020 -moved to January Agenda
- C. Survey Results

Dylan reviewed the survey results that the committee members participated on ranking the priority action items depicted in the Plan: Short-term rentals, recycling, funding, wildfire, transportation.

After some discussion:

Craig and Rhonda will work on Transportation Alan and Dylan will work on Funding Lauren and Rhonda will work on Short-term rentals Craig and Michelle will work in recycling

Rhonda shared with the committee the Farmers Markets Zero Waste Plan.

D. Education & Outreach Update

CVB and WLP are working on a donation function for Pledge for the Wild for locals and visitors to give back. The CVB continues to work on the MT Aware Campaign.

J. Next Meeting

Michelle will send out a doodle poll for the next meeting in January.

L. Adjournment

11:08